
 

Georgia ATSSA Chapter Minutes 
Meeting September 26, 2013 

Legacy Lodge Conference Center / Lake Lanier GA 

President, Dave Evans called the meeting to order at 10:00 am and welcomed everyone. Pam 
Kellett confirmed there was a quorum present. 

Self Introductions were made and the minutes from the April 26, 2013 meeting were approved. 

Out guest speaker was Darren Kendall, the District Director for Congressman Doug Collins 
office.  In consideration of Mr. Kendall’s limited time, we asked that he speak before the actual 
business meeting began.  Congressman Collins’ represents Georgia’s 9th District which is in NE 
Georgia.  Mr. Kendall explained to us that the U.S. Government has operated four (4) years on a 
Continuing Resolution.  Also, that there is no Georgia Congressman currently serving on the 
Transportation Committee.  And, he feels that a gas tax increase is very unlikely.   

Laura Perrotta of ATSSA’s government relations gave a report on MAP21.  Currently, we spend 
about $53 billon / year on transportation while the income is $40 billion per year. ATSSA’s #1 
priority at this time is the Highway Trust Fund.  The Federal tax on a gallon of gas is 18.4 cents 
and there has not been an increase in this since 1993.  The average household spends $46 per 
month in gas taxes while spending $124 per month on cable/internet and $161 per month on 
cell phone.  ATSSA is sharing a spreadsheet created by AASHTO with members of Congress 
highlighting funding options.  Transportation Chairman Shuster is very open to creating a 
“Vehicle Miles Traveled” tax.   

Charles Clendenon reported a balance of $11,527.61 in the GA Chapter’s Banking Account.  
Thanks to the all of the work Ryan Shirley put forth setting up the Golf Outing, we feel that we 
were able to raise enough funds from this year for a full Foundation Scholarship. 

 Mike Metzig, our liaison from National ATSSA reported that an ATSSA Leadership Program 
will be conducted before the Fly-In.  In this program, people are instructed in the art of being a 
better leader for their company and for ATSSA.  There is a slot for 15 people.  The cost will be 
$2190.00 / person.  More information of this program is available at leadership.atssa.com.  
Mike spotlighted Foundation Scholarship Recipient, Mollie Dunn.  She is presently enrolled at 
the University of Alabama working of her Master’s Degree.   National ATSSA is also now offering 
an Agency Membership to Public Agencies instead of individual membership.   

Steve Holmes of our Temporary Traffic Control Committee Chairman reported that his 
committee had met.  He said that there is confusion between different agencies and we plan to 
put a link on our Chapter’s website to GDOT specs.  There is also an issue on weight and time 
restrictions in regard to Federal regulations.   



Rick Douds of GDOT reported epoxy has just been added to the test deck on I16 near Statesboro.  
GDOT will also be doing a test on a bridge deck using MMA with Ennis Flint.  Also, there is a 
test deck with raised pavement markers near Valdosta.   

There was nothing new to report on the Guardrail, Sign and Membership Committees.   

Dave Evans led a discussion on the Chapters By-Laws.  John Craig moved that we accept voting 
eligibility on Public Agency Members for our Chapter Elections.  Tim Bradley seconded it. 

Tim Bradley moved that our Board of Directors consist of a minimum of three (3) and a 
maximum of five (5) directors.  This was seconded by Steve Holmes.   

A motion made by Will Peek that a Meeting of the Board of Directors should be held with not 
fewer than fourteen (14) days notice.  This motion was carried. 

A motion made by Tim Bradley that a quorum of the Board shall be a simple majority of the 
members.  This motion was carried. 

The Nominating Committee shall consist of President, Immediate Past President and the 
preceding President. 

A motion was made by Tim Bradley and seconded by Will Peek, to adopt the By Laws with the 
exception of the Election Procedure at this time.  The motion was carried. 

Dave Evans turned the Presidency over to Tim Bradley. 

A motion was made to adjourn by Steve Hayes and seconded by Dave Evans.   

Submitted by Pam Kellett 


